



US Department of Housing and Urban Development

Southwest District
1600 Throckmorton, Room 406
Post Office Box 2905
Fort Worth, Texas 76113-2905
(817) 885-5551 FAX (817) 885-2725

August 23, 1996

96-FW-151-0801

MEMORANDUM FOR: Henry G. Cisneros
Secretary, S

THROUGH: Susan Gaffney
Inspector General, G

FROM: D. Michael Beard
District Inspector General for Audit, 6AGA

SUBJECT: Single Family Property Disposition
Homeless Initiative

In response to your request and inquiries from Congress, we reviewed the Single Family Property Disposition Homeless Initiative. Our objective was to determine whether the Homeless Initiative met HUD's goal of promoting homeownership while continuing to support the goal of assisting homeless persons and families move to self sufficiency. To achieve our objective, we interviewed staff at Headquarters and Field Offices, reviewed applicable HUD regulations and policies, and summarized relevant portions of internal and external audit reports issued throughout the country by the Office of Inspector General and the General Accounting Office (see Appendix). In addition, we reviewed the results of the recent investigation of Homeless Initiative providers in Louisiana performed by CPD's Office of Special Needs Assistance Programs.

Based on our review, we question whether the Homeless Initiative is an effective use of HUD's resources and whether it helps homeless persons and families become self-sufficient. The Homeless Initiative does not receive direct funds from HUD; therefore, HUD staff do not consider the Program a priority. In fact, HUD does not have objective measures of program success and does not adequately monitor the Program. The inadequate monitoring has allowed problems with unqualified providers and ineligible tenants to persist. Other abuses have occurred in the program's purchase options. The Offices of Community Planning and Development (CPD) and Housing share administration of the Homeless Initiative. However, these two Offices have differing goals and objectives which has led to little cooperation in administering the Program. The Office of Inspector General has identified many problems in the Homeless Initiative since 1993, but HUD has been unable to take adequate corrective action. Consequently, we believe the Department should eliminate the Homeless Initiative in order to concentrate on other more efficient and effective programs.

Unfunded Program Is Not Adequately Monitored

The Homeless Initiative does not receive direct funds from HUD. Instead, HUD allows qualified homeless providers to lease properties for up to 2 years. Because the Program is not funded by HUD, CPD considers the Program to be low-risk. As a low-risk Program, the Homeless Initiative receives less monitoring and staff time than high-risk, high-priority programs. However, HUD staff have stated that administering the Homeless Initiative is staff intensive, especially in monitoring "problem" providers. Because the Homeless Initiative does not receive the staff attention needed, the Program is easily abused.

HUD Does Not Objectively Measure Program Success

HUD does not have an objective system to measure the Homeless Initiative's success. CPD's Headquarters Office of Special Needs Assistance Programs has overall responsibility for managing the Program. The Office of Special Needs Assistance Programs currently measures Program success by the number of properties leased. However, that number fails to identify what happens to tenants after they move out of the leased properties. Neither does it inform HUD of what steps the homeless providers are taking to make the tenants self-sufficient. In fact, the number of properties leased does not even identify how many homeless people have participated in the Program. Therefore, HUD does not know how effective the Program is.

Dual Responsibility of the Program Creates Problems

The dual responsibility of the Homeless Initiative by CPD and Housing has contributed to its problems. The two Offices have historically operated separately and with different objectives. Because of these differences, the two Offices have had difficulty cooperating on Program oversight. The difficulty of the dual administration of the Homeless Initiative was illustrated when CPD, Housing, and other Offices formed a task force. The task force was formed in response to an internal audit report issued by the Assistant Inspector General for Audit in September 1993. The task force was to examine the Homeless Initiative and make recommendations for changes in the Program. The task force found that CPD and Housing each had differing views on the Homeless Initiative: CPD believed that the Homeless Initiative operated well; Housing believed that the Homeless Initiative did not fit philosophically with its mission to expand homeownership through the sale of its inventory and to protect the mortgage insurance fund. Housing also feared that the Homeless Initiative might have an adverse impact on the insurance fund. It wanted to lower the percentage limit on the number of properties if the Homeless Initiative caused a great loss to the insurance fund. Housing also wanted CPD to assume sole responsibility for administering the Program. However, CPD did not believe it had the staff to solely administer the Homeless Initiative.

Nor did CPD believe that it had the expertise to take over the property management functions, especially since Housing would retain title and ultimate responsibility for the housing inventory. When the task force disbanded, it had not resolved the foregoing issues between CPD and Housing. The only significant changes made by the task force was to reduce the lease period from 5 to 2 years and to increase the options allowing for more sales of leased and nonleased properties to nonprofit providers.

Inadequate Monitoring and Approval of Homeless Providers Allows Abuses to Recur

Field Office staff failed to adequately monitor the providers or properly screen them. Both CPD and Housing have stated they did not have the staff to monitor the Program. The Homeless Initiative's continual problems reflect this lack of monitoring and screening. Audits and reviews found recurring examples of unqualified providers, ineligible tenants, inadequate documentation of homelessness, overcharges in rent, and deteriorated properties.

The selection of a homeless provider is crucial to the Homeless Initiative's success. The General Accounting Office reported in a September 1993 report that, "HUD officials said that careful screening and monitoring of organizations is needed to avoid the type of program abuses that occurred in the early stages of its leasing program. . . . However, headquarters and field officials believe that the problem has been largely corrected through better HUD screening and monitoring of organizations applying for and leasing property." Despite its assurances of better screening, the Homeless Initiative still suffers from unqualified providers participating in the program. The Office of Inspector General first reviewed the Homeless Initiative in 1993 and found that providers did not always arrange or provide adequate supportive services. Another audit found that a provider did not have the funds to maintain the property. These providers did not have the capability to participate in the Homeless Initiative and should not have been approved.

Providers let ineligible tenants occupy Homeless Initiative properties and did not adequately document the tenants' homelessness. A recent review by CPD revealed that providers monitored by the New Orleans Field Office lacked adequate documentation of tenants' homelessness. Audits issued by the Office of Inspector General also found that providers did not adequately document their tenants' homelessness. One of the audits discovered the inadequate documentation after HUD assured the Office of Inspector General that it had corrected the problem. Other audits and monitoring reviews have found ineligible tenants residing in the Homeless Initiative houses. Providers have used Homeless Initiative properties to house relatives and employees of the provider. Providers also let tenants who were clearly not homeless move into Homeless Initiative properties. These tenants moved from their former houses for personal reasons other than homelessness, such as wanting a bigger home. Finally, providers allowed tenants who were making more than 50 percent of the median income live in Homeless Initiative houses. These tenants could afford to live

elsewhere.

Tenants who did meet the definition of homeless were often overcharged. The Homeless Initiative limits the allowable rents to the property's operating costs. Yet an audit of the Richmond Field Office and a Chicago provider found that tenants were charged more than the operating costs of the property. In Louisiana, providers could not support the rent amounts charged. These rental overcharges allow the providers to profit from the Program.

Providers also allowed houses placed in the Homeless Initiative to remain vacant or to deteriorate. The Homeless Initiative guidelines require that properties be returned to HUD when vacant for 30 days. One provider failed to lease properties under its control because it did not have the funds to remove lead pipes. Instead of returning the homes to HUD, the provider kept the properties without leasing them for 34 months. Providers also allowed vacant and occupied homes to deteriorate. Three Office of Inspector General audits found Homeless Initiative houses that did not meet HUD's housing quality standards. In two of the three audits, the houses did not have the deficiencies before a provider leased them. In the third audit, the Field Office did not perform the required inspections before leasing thus, HUD could not determine whether the houses had the deficiencies before they were leased.

Had HUD staff properly monitored the providers, recurring problems could have been minimized. In Louisiana, which has one of the largest concentrations¹ of properties, CPD had not monitored the Program since 1993. Also, the monitoring reviews it had previously performed sometimes overlooked serious problems. The Office of Inspector General recently reviewed one of the monitoring reports CPD issued in 1993. In that report, the monitor commended the provider for strict compliance with the Program. However, the Inspector General's review, using the same documents, noted the provider did not verify the tenants' income or homelessness, and did not document how it computed rental charges. CPD did not monitor this provider again until a newspaper published an adverse article about the provider in April 1996. Based on its findings with this provider, CPD began monitoring other Louisiana providers. Because CPD found other significant instances of non-compliance, it intends to suspend 9 of 12 Louisiana providers, including the provider it had previously commended.

Providers can Purchase Homes at a Discount and Sell the Homes for Profit

The Homeless Initiative invites abuse by allowing providers to purchase properties at a discount. A provider may purchase a home it has leased or any other eligible property for 10 percent less than the fair market value. In some cases, where HUD has identified a specific area as a "revitalization zone," providers can purchase properties for 30 percent less than the

¹ Louisiana had 118 properties in the Program which is 7 percent of the nation's total of 1,524. Only Texas (166) and California (199) had more.

fair market value. HUD's only restriction is the property must either be used to house low-income tenants for 10 years or be resold to low-income individuals. This creates a problem because HUD currently has no means of monitoring a property once it is sold to a homeless provider. Consequently, HUD properties can be sold to providers that have no intention of using the homes to house low-income tenants. Further, the automatic discount on the homes prevents the insurance fund from fully recovering the fair market value of those homes.

Conclusion

The Homeless Initiative is not an effective Program for helping the homeless become self sufficient. Weaknesses endemic to the Program leave it vulnerable to abuses such as providers housing ineligible tenants. Because the Homeless Initiative does not receive any direct HUD funding, HUD does not consider the Program to be a priority. Yet, to adequately monitor the Homeless Initiative, HUD must invest significant staff time in the Program, which it does not have, by diverting staff from higher priority programs that receive funding. The Homeless Initiative would benefit by being administered by only one Office. However, both CPD and Housing have expressed reservations about being solely responsible for the Program. HUD has tried to correct programmatic flaws since 1993. Nonetheless, the flaws identified in 1993 still exist in 1996. For these reasons, we recommend that HUD eliminate the Homeless Initiative Program.

cc: Andrew M. Cuomo, D
Nicolas P. Retsinas, H

APPENDIX

Office of Inspector General Reports:

- 1) Headquarters Audit # 93-AO-259-1003, *Single Family Homeless Initiative Department of Human Services*, issued March 3, 1993.
- 2) Headquarters Audit # 93-AO-151-0002, *Limited Review of the Single Family Homeless Initiative*, issued March 31, 1993.
- 3) Headquarters Audit # 93-HQ-151-0017, *Single Family Homeless Initiative*, issued September 30, 1993.
- 4) Midwest Audit # 94-CH-259-1023, *Institution of Housing and Community Development Single Family Property Disposition Homeless Initiative*, issued May 18, 1994.
- 5) San Francisco Audit # 95-SF-151-0003, *Review of Participant Eligibility for Selected Homeless Programs*, issued February 9, 1995.
- 6) Southwest Audit # 96-FW-151-0001, *Single Family Homeless Initiative New Orleans Field Office Oversight of Safety Net*, issued July 31, 1996.

General Accounting Office Reports:

- 1) Resources, Community, and Economic Development Division Audit # RCED-93-182, *HOMELESSNESS Information on and Barriers to Assistance Programs Providing Foreclosed Property*, issued September 30, 1993.

Distribution

Secretary Representative, 6AS (2)
State Coordinator, 6HS
Director, Housing, 6AH
Director, CPD, 6D
Director, CPD, 6HD
Regional Comptroller
Assistant to the Secretary for Field Management, SC (Room 7106)
Assistant to the Deputy Secretary for Field Management, SC (Room 7106)
Housing ALO, Helen Stackhouse, HFM (Room 2108) (5)
CPD ALO, Jo Ann Stanton, DOM (Room 7228) (4)
Special Assistant, Office of Public Affairs (Room 10234) Attn: A. Ornelas
Deputy Assistant Secretary for Single Family Housing, HS (Room 9282)
General Deputy Assistant Secretary for CPD, D (Room 7100)
Chief Financial Officer, F (Room 10166) (2)
Deputy Chief Financial Officer, FO (Room 10166) (2)
Associate Director, US GAO, 820 1st St. NE Union Plaza, Wash., D.C. 20002
Attn: Jacquelyn Wms.-Bridgers
Inspector General, G (Room 8256)
A. Cuomo, Asst. Sec. for CPD, D (Room 7100)
N. Retsinas, Asst. Sec. for Hsg., H (Room 9100)
J. Lawing, Dep. Asst. Sec. for Economic Dev., DE (Room 7204)
M. Johnston, Ofc. of Economic Dev., DESP (Room 7262)
AUSA Michael Reese Davis
Cong. Baker
Director, Wash. Audit Operations, GAO (Cost Adts, GNMA, & Ints. only)
Director, Admin. & Field Liaison Div., GAD
Director, Program Analysis & Special Project Division, GAP
PROGRAM AREAS: **Ins. Hsg. Asstd. Hsg. CPD**
Central Files, GFA (2)
Semi-Annual Report Coord., GFM (Not cost audits)
Dep. Inspector General, G (Exec. Summary of every OIG)
ADIGA - VAUGHT THOMPSON BACA
AIC - Durant
If findings: HOUSTON AUDIT - OKC AUDIT - SAN ANT AUDIT - NEW ORL AUDIT
Management Analyst - Control
File
Day File
Extra Copies (3)
Reference

DIGA - Southwest District
Grissom (by cc:Mail)